MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10 DECEMBER 2007 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:

Councillor H Harding
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, and C Newcombe.

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Service




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism/Leisure




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs J Morgan, Administration Assistant

07/29:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS



Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black, McAllister and McShane.
Chairman’s Business

Councillor Harding informed members that she had attended the recent launch of the Causeway Coast and Glens Postcards and stated that these were of excellent quality.
Giants Causeway Visitors Centre

Councillor Harding stated that a recent meeting had been held with the Department of Trade and Investment (DETI) and the National Trust, and informed members that this had been a very positive reception.
Condolences

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to express her condolences to all the recently bereaved families in the Moyle Area.

Congratulations
Councillor Blaney stated that Peter Dallat from Cross & Passion School, Ballycastle should be congratulated on his recent sporting achievement.

Councillor McConaghy stated that Dunseverick Primary School should be congratulated on winning the Northern Ireland Amenities Council top award.
Members expressed their agreement with these comments.
07/29:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 OCTOBER 2007

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 November 2007, having been circulated were taken as read.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That the minutes of 12 October 2007 be adopted”.

07/29:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Request to erect a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTL) stated that the Countryside Officer was investigating a number of issues raised by the Department of Environment.
Giants Causeway & Bushmills Railway

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) stated that correspondence had been received from the Council’s solicitor stating that there was nothing contained in the lease to prevent charging at the Giants Causeway & Bushmills Railway car park.
Bushmills Library Proposal

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTL stated that a response from the Causeway Coast and Glens Partners was being pursued.

Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTL stated that the interpretation signs for the Millennium Riverside Park had been ordered and the erection of these would be pursued. 

07/29/04
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

The ACE referred to a request previously received from Gordons Chemist regarding the purchasing of Woodvale Toilet block, she informed members that a valuation had been received from the Land & Property Services stating that the open market value of the property was £15,000.

She stated that with the new toilet block at Dundarave now up and running it was recommended that this property be put on the open market with a reserve value of £15,000.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills be put on the open market with a reserve value of £15,000”.
Land Lettings

The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from P J McIlroy & Son regarding the Public Auction of land lettings which had been held on Wednesday 28 November 2007, proposing the following; Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh – Mr Carson Glass £50.00 and Carrowreagh Road, Armoy – Mr John Laverty £500.00.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the proposed amounts for the land lettings.

Ferry Terminal Building
The ACE referred to Council’s previous decision that the Ferry Terminal Building could be utilised by other groups with a charge being imposed for heating and lighting.  She informed members that a number of complaints had been received regarding the condition that the building was being left, which had a detrimental effect of on the future of the building.  She recommended that the Council reserve the use of the Ferry Terminal Building for Council functions such as exhibits, the film club and any other Council related meetings.

Councillor McCambridge expressed concerns regarding the exclusion of all other groups and suggested that tighter measures be put in place for users of the building.
Councillor Newcombe was in agreement with these comments, and stated that it would be a great loss to the community if groups were unable to use this facility.
Councillor Blaney suggested that a charge be introduced prior to groups using the facility.

After further discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That a policy regarding the use of the Ferry Terminal Building be compiled and brought back to a future Council meeting”.
Wayleave to Facilitate Storm Discharge – Mary Street, Ballycastle

The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from Land & Property Services stating that compensation for the wayleave at Mary Street, Ballycastle had been assessed at the sum of £2,000.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the proposed compensation.

Property at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle

The ACE informed members that following a request from a developer who had acquired 7 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle, formerly Plumfall owned by Mrs Jennings, to kerb and tarmac the access owned by Council, legal advice had been sought.  She stated that Council’s solicitor had acquired permission from the Fullerton Estate who currently had a 999 year lease to proceed with these works.  A draft copy of an agreement was circulated for information.
After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the agreement subject to legal advice having been obtained.

Christmas Holdiays
The ACE referred to the report which included details of holidays during the Christmas period.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Council building would be closed from Friday 21 December at 1pm to Thursday 27 December 2007 and on 1 January 2008.

Councillors use of IT
The ACE referred to a previous decision that all minutes and reports regarding Council meetings would be electronically issued to members with laptops.  As this would save time and money regarding printing and circulating, the ACE requested that members indicate if they wished to continue receiving the printed copies which are currently manually delivered fortnightly.

After discussion, Councillors O Black, McCambridge and C McShane indicated that they wished to receive the information electronically.

After further discussion, it was agreed to provide IT training to Councillors commencing January 2008.

Moyle Local Strategy Partnership

The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from EU Programme for Peace and Reconciliation stating that Moyle Local Strategy Partnership (LSP) current contract with SEUPB to deliver the Peace II extension expires in December 2008, following which the LSP was likely to be wound-up.

She stated that Council’s insurer Marsh had indicated that it may be possible to gain cover for the run up period (3-6 years) under the umbrella of Moyle District Council’s Professional Indemnity/Fidelity Insurance for a nominal charge of £100 or less.  She pointed out that Moyle LSP were now requesting that Council consider extending its cover to the directors and officers of the LSP in the event of its winding up.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Annual Tenders

The ACE informed members that the Annual Tenders were now due for renewal and recommended that these now be tendered for a three year period.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Estimates 2008/09
The ACE suggested the 21 January and the 4 February 2008 as dates for Special Council meetings to discuss rates estimates.  She pointed out that the normal Council meetings would be held on Monday 14 January and Monday 28 January 2008.

After discussion, it was agreed that a rates estimates meeting would be held on Tuesday 5 February 2008 at 6.00pm.

Councillor O Black suggested that the Council provide diaries for members.

This was agreed.

The ACE also stated that due to the Christmas holidays there may be limited Officers reports for the first meeting in January 2008, and proposed that presentations from external agencies be invited to the meeting.

This was agreed.

Mobile Phones
The ACE informed members that the current O2 contract for mobile phones was now due for renewal and proposed that the contract with Kane Communications be renewed for a three year period.

After discussion, this was agreed.

It was also agreed that members would forward details to the ACE of any groups or charities that recycle old mobile phones.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.

07/29:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT 

The Technical Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.


Memorandum Of Understanding Relating To A Joint Venture Between NWRWMG and SWaMP


The Clerk referred to the final draft of the Memorandum of Understanding Relating to a Joint Venture between NWRWMG and SWaMP, which had been circulated for information.

He informed members that under the MoU a Joint Committee (JC) would be established which would be a Committee of Council and as such Councils had the vires to delegate decision making to this Committee and the MoU recognised this and provided delegation of all major decisions on the project to the Joint Committee.  He pointed out that the award of the actual contract and changes to the MoU would be reserved to Councils.


It was recommended that the Council agree to sign and seal the Memorandum of Understanding between NWRWMG and SWaMP.


After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed




Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved


“That the revised Memorandum of Understanding between NWRWMG and SWaMP be signed and sealed”.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that an update on the Market Street toilets would be brought back to the next Council meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved



“That the Report for the Technical Services Department be adopted”.

07/29:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICES REPORT
The Tourism & Leisure Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Rathlin Play Area
The HTL informed members that correspondence had been received from some Rathlin residents highlighting the poor condition of the play area on the Island.  He referred to a number of photographs which had been circulated for information.  The HTL stated that the facility was thirteen years old and had deteriorated substantially.  He pointed out that the play area had not sustained any vandalism and met the Councils criteria for replacement or upgrade and recommended that the upgrade of the play equipment be included in the estimates.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Glentaisie Play Area

 The HTL informed members that inspections of all play areas had been carried out as part of Risk Assessments, which identified areas of high, medium and low risk.  He stated that all of the high risk problems had been addressed and it was now the intention to address the medium risk elements.  The HTL pointed out that on further inspection the play area at Glentaisie Drive would be the next priority as the recommendations were to close the facility because of the inherent risks.  He also pointed out that to do this would have serious cost implications and that there would be no access to the 5-a-side kick about area.   He recommended that rather than close the facility that the dangerous equipment be removed and funding be included in the 2008-2009 budgets to upgrade this play area.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTL stated that the play area would be funded 100% as it had not sustained any vandalism.

Councillor Graham pointed out that vandalism had not occurred at Liscolman play area and the Community Association had only received 50% match funding. He stated that it was his opinion that there were different policies for the National community who received 100% funding and the Unionist community who received 50% funding.

Councillor Harding stated that Council’s priority was to ensure that play areas were safe for children to use regardless of the area.

Councillor Blaney expressed his surprise that Councillor Graham had raised this matter as he stated he had never heard him use the word discrimination before.

Councillor McMullan expressed his agreement with this comment and pointed out that Glenariffe play area and Legg Green had both been 50% funded.

Councillor O Black referred to Cushendun play area and pointed out that it had taken ten years to get this facility which she stated was the only one in a Nationalist area.  She also stated that she took exception to the remarks made by Councillor Graham.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was in agreement with these comments.
After further discussion, it was agreed to remove the dangerous play equipment at Glentaisie play area and that the replacement of equipment would be included in the rates estimates.
It was also agreed that the policy on playground equipment would be brought back to the next Council meeting.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HTL stated that details regarding the widening of the road at Glentaisie would be sought from the DoE Roads and be brought back to the next Council meeting.

Causeway Coast & Glens Tourism Ltd

The HTL informed members that correspondence had been received from Causeway Coast & Glens Tourism Ltd (CC&GT) asking Council to support a request from the RTP’s for additional funding from the enhanced funding package recently announced for tourism from Governments comprehensive review.

After discussion, it was agreed to send a letter of support to Mr Stephen Quinn DETI supporting the request from CC& GT Ltd for additional resources for regional delivery.
Application from Rathmoyle Resource Centre

The HTL informed members that correspondence had been received from Rathmoyle Resource Centre requesting the use of the main hall on Friday 14 December 2007 to present a Christmas Production for the Friends and Families of Rathmoyle Resource Centre. He pointed out that Council had granted the use of the hall last year and the event was a great success and proved very beneficial for the personal development of the clients.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve this request.
Correspondence received from Ballycastle United

The HTL informed members that a letter had been received from Ballycastle United regarding requirements for Intermediate Football.  A copy of the IFA report regarding new intermediate ground requirements was circulated for information.

He also informed members that the cost of the work required at the Quay Road playing field would be in the region of £2,500.
After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Ballycastle United Football Club regarding requirements for intermediate football would be brought to the rates meeting.

Access Bushfoot/Blackrock Strand
The HTL informed members that a request had been received from Mr Chris Cartin for a key to access the bollards at Bushfoot/Blackrock Strand via the Railway Crossing at Runkerry for the purpose of facilitating his sport of wind surfing.

He pointed out that Council had decided at its meeting 13 November 2006 to erect bollards to prevent vehicular access over the railway due to health and safety concerns.

After discussion, it was agreed that the bollards at Bushfoot/Blackrock Strand would be removed providing confirmation was sought that the Giants Causeway & Bushmills Railway train would not be running.
Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Request for use of Sheskburn Recreation Centre - Bunscoil an Chaistil

After discussion, it was agreed that the request received from Bunscoil an Chaistil for the use of Sheskburn Recreation Centre, would not be granted due to the centre being fully booked.

Councillor Graham entered the meeting at this point.


Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor S Black and resolved

“That the Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services department be adopted”.

07/29:07
CONFIDENTIALITY

(As requested at a previous Council meeting)


Councillor Graham referred to the breach of confidence in the press and on television regarding the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre, and enquired if the Council or members were aware of were the leak had come from.

In reply, the Clerk stated that he was unaware of how the information had been leaked but assured members that this had not been released by Council officers.  He also informed members that the Code of Conduct was not mandatory.


After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed





Seconded by Councillor O Black 


“That the Council does not go into Committee to discuss Council business”.  


In reply to member’s queries, the Clerk stated that he would recommend that Council go into Committee to discuss certain issues, but that ultimately it was a Council decision. He also pointed out that items such as Staff matters must be held in Committee.

Councillor Graham expressed his concerns regarding this matter, and stated that it would appear that confidentiality meant nothing.

07/29:08
COUNCIL TO CONSIDER HOSTING A RECEPTION FOR THE GLENS GAA ROVERS

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

It was agreed that this matter had previously been dealt with.
07/29:09
SAFETY BARRIER AND GULLY CLEANING AT GLENARIFFE ROAD

(Requested by Councillor O Black)


Councillor O Black asked that Council write to the DoE Roads requesting that the safety barrier be replaced at Glenariffe Road and that the gullies be cleaned.

Councillor McMullan asked that an update also be requested regarding the issue of safety barriers at the Ballyeamon Road and the footpath at Chapel Road, Cushendall.

After discussion, this was agreed.

07/29:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Antrim Tourism Conference ‘Forty Shades of Green Tourism’ to be held on 1 & 2 February 2008 in the Millennium Forum, Derry/Londonderry

After discussion,



Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillors Blaney and McConaghy be nominated to attend the Antrim Tourism Conference ‘Forty Shades of Green Tourism’ on 1 & 2 February 2008 in the Millennium Forum, Derry/Londonderry”.

NILGA Annual Conference & Exhibition 2008 ‘The Challenge of Change’ to be held on 7 & 8 February 2008 in the Millennium Forum, Derry/Londonderry

There were no nominations to the above conference.

07/29:11
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING, LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985
There were no applications for Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
07/29:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

07/29:13
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 20 November 2007 from West Lothian Council with a motion regarding Her Majesty’s Revenue and Customs – VAT Regulations’ and seeking Council’s support to its opposition to a tax change in VAT regulations.
After discussion, it was agreed to send a letter of support to West Lothian Council regarding a tax change in VAT regulations.
Letter dated 27 November 2007 from Board for Mental Health and Learning Disability regarding the Mental Health and Learning disability Budget. 

After discussion, it was agreed to send a letter of support to the Board for Mental Health regarding the Mental Health and Learning disability Budget.
Letter dated 30 November 2007 from DRD regarding the Re-Tendering of Rathlin Island to Ballycastle Ferry Service. 

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated from DoE regarding consultation of the Draft Planning Policy Statement 18 Renewable Energy.
After discussion, it was agreed that members would forward their comments to the Clerk regarding the Draft Planning Policy Statement 18 Renewable Energy.
Letter dated 4 December 2007 from Northern Ireland Federation of Housing Association offering to make a short presentation to Council. 

After discussion, it was agreed to invite the Northern Ireland Federation of Housing Associations to a future Council meeting.
Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

Lands at MEC 

The Clerk referred to an email received from Marc McGerty, MEC requesting Council to confirm its intentions regarding leasing the vacant lands at MEC.
After discussion, it was agreed to declare an interest in the lands at MEC and to continue investigating the possibility of acquiring the land for a new depot.
07/29:14
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


Heating Bills for Elderly 

Councillor Graham requested that Council send a letter to the Executive requesting further financial help with heating bills for the elderly.


After discussion, this was agreed.

Raising the Profile for Young People involved in Sports Activities

Councillor McMullan requested that the Council and Moyle Sports Advisory investigate ways of raising the profile of Paddy Reid who won a sports award for the disabled and other young people involved in sports activities for their contribution to sport.


This was agreed.

The meeting concluded at 11.40am

…………………………………………

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………….
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